SEER GREEN PARISH COUNCIL

MINUTES OF PARISH COUNCIL MEETING

HELD ON WEDNESDAY 1st NOVEMBER 2017 COMMENCING AT 7.30 pm

Present:  
Cllr T Norton, Cllr J Holder, Cllr L Hungin, Cllr C Hughes, Cllr O Davison-Oakley, 
             Cllr A Anderson and Cllr A Westlake.
In attendance: 
Mrs K Hawes, Mr I Hawes, Mr T Harding and Mrs E Bates (Clerk).  

1. OPEN SESSION:    A resident complained about the deterioration of parking standards by parents dropping off and collecting from the School.  They reported that parents are standing in the middle of the road when getting their children out of the car which they felt is very unsafe.  The resident stated that the situation had previously been improving but had recently got worse.  Cllr Holder, who is also a School Governor will inform the School.  (Action – Cllr Holder)
Mr and Mrs I Hawes kindly offered to wash the War Memorial in preparation for Remembrance Sunday.

A resident who had been helping to deliver the Newsletters stated that the print quality was poor on some copies.  The print quality will be monitored.
2. APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE:  Cllr M Thomas.

Approval of Minutes of the previous meeting:  The minutes were approved by Cllr Holder and Cllr Davison-Oakley and were duly signed as a correct record of the meeting.

Update on Actions from Previous Meeting:  
· The new free standing noticeboard for Jubilee Walk has been ordered.
· The regular actions following recommendations from the Water Risk Assessment for Jubilee Hall will be reviewed by the Jubilee Hall Committee.  (Action – Cllr Davison-Oakley, Cllr Norton, Clerk)  The Water Risk Assessment actions and heating plumbing work for the Pavilion will be carried out during the Christmas holidays.  (Action – Clerk) After this work has been completed a monthly action sheet will need to be formulated.  Some of the recommended remedial work is being carried out by Cllr Anderson.  The Pavilion Health and Safety documents have been reviewed.  
· The Green Wood camera needs to be adjusted and then it will be reinstated and signs will be put up in the area.  (Action – Cllr Hughes, Cllr Holder)
· The Village Plan will be updated.  (Action – Cllr Forsaith) 
· An application for a grant for approximately £1,500 from the Local Area Forum for a Mobile Vehicle Activated Sign has been submitted.  This will be match funded by the Parish Council.  A survey costing £350.00 is now required to cover all of the locations that the MVAS will be situated.  A list of suggestions for the locations will be formulated by Cllr Forsaith.  (Action – Cllr Forsatih) 

· The fence in Green Wood which was damaged by a fallen oak tree needs reinstating.  Mr Hawes kindly offered to complete this work.
· The Chairman of the Allotment Association had previously emailed a revised allotment agreement which they would like to adopt.  The points which have been changed need to be discussed in more detail, so the Association will be asked not to introduce it until it has been approved by the Parish Council. A meeting will be held with the Chairman of the Allotments Association to discuss ongoing concerns.  (Action – Cllr Norton, Cllr Thomas)
· Cllr Anderson has offered to help marshal the road closure on Remembrance Sunday on 12th November. 
· Cllr Anderson agreed to demonstrate the CCTV system to other data controllers during the Christmas holidays. (Action – Cllr Anderson, Cllr Forsaith, Cllr Holder and Cllr Davison-Oakley)
Matters arising from the previous meeting not listed on the Agenda:  No matters were arising.
Risk Inspections:    The October inspection has been completed and the report will be returned to the Clerk.  (Action – Cllr Anderson)   The November inspection had also been completed. The actions from both inspections were reviewed and have been actioned where possible.    There were concerns about fences that were damaged in Longbottom Lane but as these were not causing a hazard the landowner had not been informed.  Concerns were also raised about Japanese Knotweed possibly growing again in the wooded area near the large grass verge on Longbottom Lane.  The Council were informed that a resident had officially reported their concerns.  A fence had fallen across footpath 17.  As this was deemed to be a health and safety concern the fence will be photographed, reported to the land owner and copied to the Bucks County Council Rights of Way team.  (Action – Cllr Anderson, Clerk)  The Defibrillator battery had started to show a reduction in power, therefore two new spare batteries will be ordered.  (Action – Clerk)  The cable ties, which stop pigeons sitting above the toddler swings, need replacing.  (Action – Clerk)  The safety surface below the roundabout and smaller see-saw needs to be replaced with a rubberised surface.  This needs to be included in the long term plan.  It was agreed that the Cemetery hedge either side of the War Memorial needs to be reduced by 12 inches.  (Action – Clerk)  It was noted that a pile of manure had been left on the Allotment driveway.  The Allotment Association will be dealing with this matter.
3. HEALTH AND SAFETY:  The master list of all of the regulatory and safety inspections will be updated and circulated.  (Action – Clerk)
4. DECLARATION OF INTEREST:  Cllr Holder declared an interest in the Christmas tree as she was helping to organise the event to turn on the lights.
5. Correspondence:
· A request had been received asking if the Parish Council could offer any financial support for sports development to develop a Bike Park in Hodgemoor Woods in conjunction with the Forestry Commission.  It was agreed that unfortunately there was no available funding for schemes outside of the parish.  (Action – Clerk)
· A letter had been received from the Chiltern Conservation Board asking for a donation.  It was agreed to continue with the current membership.
· An email had been received from Beaconsfield Post Office, following the closure of the village Post Office, outlining their extensive opening times (Monday - Friday: 7am to 7pm, Saturday: 7am to 6pm and Sunday: 8am to 4pm).  It was agreed to put the information for Beaconsfield and Jordans Post Offices on the noticeboard and website.  (Action – Clerk)
· A resident in Church Road had asked if the double yellow lines could be extended past his drive.  The resident was informed that the yellow lines were installed after a long and expensive legal consultation period.  The Highway Engineers from Bucks County Council (BCC) surveyed the area and made a formal recommendation for the roads that they thought needed double yellow lines, and the extent to which they would be painted.  The Parish Council had previously tried to get one road slightly extended but BCC were quite firm in the exact positioning of the lines.  Unfortunately to make any changes would require the whole process to be repeated at significant cost.
· Chiltern District Council (CDC) conducted their annual Rough Sleeper Survey for 2017 covering the night of 18th/19th October 2017.  CDC were informed that there were no rough sleepers reported in Seer Green.
7.
Finance  
Payments amounting to:-              
    
  
 
   £6,089.86
Income received:-




   
          £0.00

The closing bank balances at 31st October totalled:-
 
 £77,639.81
There are some issues with the waste water invoices since the contract transferred to Castle Water and the abatement is no longer provided.  Unfortunately the company is very difficult to communicate with and efforts to resolve the issues are ongoing.  (Action – Clerk)
S137 Payment – Village Christmas Tree:  It was agreed to fund £150 towards the village Christmas Tree for the next three years.

8. 
Planning
Notices of new planning applications continue to be displayed on the notice-board and website. Planning Application CH/2017/1908/TP 10 Seer Mead, Seer Green, HP9 2QL - Felling of an oak, a hawthorn and a hazel, crown reduction of two oaks, removal of a limb of an ash, reduction of a limb of an ash and crown lifting of a hawthorn - all protected by a Tree Preservation Order, will be reviewed in more detail as the plans are unclear.  Clarification will be sought from the Chiltern District Council Tree Officer.    (Action – Cllr Norton, Cllr Hughes)
Permitted

CH/2017/1633/FA
8 Pear Tree Close, HP9 2UY

Two storey rear extension, fenestration alterations.

CH/2017/1587/FA
10 Godolphin Road, Seer Green, HP9 2XQ
Part two part single storey rear extension

CH/2017/1542/TP
Latymer House, Long Bottom Lane, HP9 2UL

Crown reduction of three beech trees protected by a Tree Preservation Order

CH/2017/1450/FA
46 Farmers Way, Seer Green, HP9 2YX

Single storey side extension.

CH/2017/1526/VRC
37 Highlands Road, Seer Green, HP9 2XL

Variation of Conditions 5, 6 and 8 of Planning Permission CH/2016/1392/FA

9.
PRINCIPAL AGENDA ITEMS:

i. BUDGET AND PRECEPT:  The half year accounts and draft budget for 2018/19 were presented with a suggested precept increase of 2%.  Councillors were asked for queries to be sent to the Clerk by the end of November.  (Action – Councillors)  Final approval of the budget and agreement for the precept increase will be made at the December meeting.   
10.
UPDATES ON OTHER MATTERS (Reports by Exception)
i. JUBILEE HALL: The leaking dormer in the roof has been removed, the kitchen window has been replaced, the regulatory fire checks have been carried out and the heating system has been improved.  A local contractor will be asked to look at the main hall lights.  (Action - Cllr Holder)
ii. PARISH COUNCIL PROPERTIES, open spaces AND SERVICES: A metal clasp on the Pavilion shed has been damaged and needs re-aligning.  (Action – Clerk)  A recent Newsletter from the Parish Council insurers recommended checking and recording the condition of playground equipment once a week.  It was agreed that the current situation where it is inspected and recorded three times a month and visually inspected almost daily was sufficient.  An article also stated that if users to public buildings cannot enter and leave safely when there is snow and ice then the building should be closed for that period.  The Montessori will be informed.  (Action – Clerk)  The cover for the blue Green Meadow litter bin has gone missing.  A replacement has been ordered.
To review Youth Shelter removal quotations:  Two quotations had been received to remove the Youth Shelter which is now in poor condition due to anti-social behaviour.  The more cost effective quotation was approved and the work will be requested to be carried out as soon as possible.  (Action – Cllr Holder) 
To discuss a quotation for anti-vandal paint for the Pavilion:  A quotation to paint anti vandal paint on the Pavilion, shed and gate top was approved.  It was also agreed to place warning signs on the buildings.  (Action – Cllr Hungin)
11.
information items:     It had been noted that the Cricket training nets had become untied and looked untidy.  These will be rolled up and secured to protect wildlife.  (Action – Clerk, Cllr Anderson)  A gang of young teenagers on their bikes are now regularly seen around the village.  At times their behaviour is seen as intimidating.  The situation will be monitored.
The meeting closed at 09.05pm
Next Meeting – The next Parish Council meeting will be held on Wednesday 6th December 2017, at 7.30pm in Seer Green Baptist Church in Wood Pond Close.    
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